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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Eighth day of December 2008.

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr Miss V Ash *** (Acting Chairman)

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr J P Corke

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr J B Taylor
	Cllr P Halse ***

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	Cllr Ms S R Holloway

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan


*** = Also District Councillor

Students from the Honiton Community College were presented by the Deputy Mayor with their certificates for outstanding achievement together with book tokens from the Town Council.


The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Rev Peter Robinson.


338.    To accept apologies for absence

Cllr Coombs (P), Cllr Gaughan (S), Cllr Howard (P), Cllr Mc Guire (A/L), Cllr McNally (P), Cllr Teare (A/L)

339.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Morgan – A35

Cllr Farnham – Community Complex

Cllr Ash – Community Complex

340.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

24 November 2008.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

341.  
Reports from County and District Councillors. 

Cllr Boote reported that the Task Group looking at the eastern bypass/A35 was considering the report provided by the Highways Agency.

Cllr Halse reported that the LDF process was now at the stage of public consultation. The core strategy document would also shortly be available. He understood that it would be at least another year before the LDF was fully in place. Cllr Holloway questioned what steps the District Council would be taking to talk with local employers. Cllr Halse was not sure but stressed that there was a continuing need for more employment land and Honiton was likely to be involved in this.

Cllr Whitlock asked Cllr Halse to comment on the recent decision by East Devon District Council not to allow periods of free car parking in the town leading up to Christmas. Cllr Halse replied that this was not possible as car parking constituted the District’s main income stream and kept the community charge low. He suggested that Honiton Town Council could precept to make a contribution to the cost of car parking and then this may be possible. Cllr Whitlock further asked why reserves in East Devon District Council could not be used so that traders could compete fairly with neighbouring towns in other authorities. Cllr Halse confirmed that this was being considered. Cllr Ash asked that an agenda item on car parking be put on a future Policy committee meeting which Cllr Halse could attend.

Cllr Farnham asked Cllr Halse why enforcement officers were waiting to put parking tickets on residents’ cars first thing in the morning when the payment period started. Cllr Halse asked Cllr Farnham to send him photographic timed evidence and he would then look into this.

Cllr Ash reported that she had recently attended the Homework Club at Heathpark and how impressed she had been. She added that the Housing Review Board was also looking at improvements in the Heathpark area.
342.  
Public question time 

None received.

Signed Chair
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343.  
To receive the Police Report

PC Atyeo reported that there was a continuing drop in crime figures and he submitted the figures for the past two months. 

In the lead up to Christmas the Neighbourhood Team were to have a high level of visibility in the town with a number of Safe Night Out weekends.

The Christmas Carnival had gone well although a great deal of alcohol had been seized from young people. Letters were now being sent to their parents. 

Cllr Whitlock asked PC Atyeo to pass on the thanks of the Town Council for the guard of honour provided by the police at Cllr Tratt’s funeral.

344. Correspondence received

Devon County Council

1.
Devon Talk Winter 2008

East Devon District Council

2.
The Knowledge Issue 29

3.
Agenda and papers for Executive Board 3 December

Others

4.
NALC Direct Information Service Issue 697 24 November  

5.
Correspondence from Honiton Pantomime Society re grant for gazebo  

6.
Reports and draft designs from Atkins/Highways Agency re Kings Road/Monkton Road junction

All the above correspondence was noted.

Late correspondence  

East Devon District Council

a.
The Knowledge 5 December  

b.
Agenda and papers for Council meeting 10 December  

Other

c.
Village Green December 2008  

d.
Fieldwork December 2008  

e.
DIS Extra 8 December 2008  

Cllr Ash drew Members’ attention to item (d) which contained articles on the Sustainabilities Act and also on Affordable Housing.

345.
Acting Chairman’s Announcements

Cllr Ash reported that she and Mrs Jean Tratt had been present at the switching on of the town Christmas tree lights and that Mrs Tratt had also attended the Hospiscare Festival of Light. She reminded Councillors of the meeting with the local parishes on 9 December.

Cllr Ash invited all Councillors plus members of the press and public who regularly attend Council meetings to stay after the Policy committee meeting on 15 December (at approximately 8.30pm) to join Councillors for drinks and mince pies.

346.  To discuss a Fitting Tribute as a Memorial for the late Cllr Chris Tratt

Following discussion it was agreed that a tree be planted at The Glen in memory of Cllr Tratt and that other suggestions be considered at the Policy committee meeting (awards for youth sports; Honoured Citizen status).

Members discussed the current situation with the provision of new sports pitches. Cllr Ash reported that this was being progressed by East Devon District Council and plans were well advanced. Cllr Ash asked the Clerk to convey the support of the Town Council to the Development Trust for this scheme.

347.  To discuss the Election of a new Councillor

The Clerk reported that she had been in contact with the Electoral Officer at East Devon District Council and it had been decided to publicise the vacancy on 2 January. She would be working with the local press on an article early in the new year about the role of the Town Council and the Councillors.

Signed Chair
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348.  
To consider the Proposal from East Devon District Council regarding Transfer of Assets to Honiton Town Council 

The Clerk had circulated correspondence from East Devon District Council offering the transfer of assets at nil cost as follows

a)
Town market

b)
Town flower beds

c)
Town bus shelters

Cllr Ash asked Members to carefully consider the responsibilities they would be taking on. Following discussion Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Town Council should agree to the transfer of these assets. This was seconded by Cllr Casson and WAS RESOLVED.

349.  
To discuss Progress with Developments for the A35
The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper following her and Cllr Morgan’s recent meeting with the Highways Agency. Members considered the recommendations of the Planning Committee and discussed other options.

Cllr Halse proposed that the Clerk write to the Highways Agency outlining the Council’s preference for a signalised junction and setting out the issues raised. This was seconded by Cllr Morgan and WAS RESOLVED.

350.  To receive reports from the Council’s working groups

a) Glen Regeneration

Cllr Boom reported that the volunteer days on 17 January and 7 February would concentrate on the planting of new trees at The Glen. One further tree was being donated by Nuheat. He understood that there had been complaints about a grass area which had been damaged by heavy machinery and assured the Council that renovation would be carried out in the spring. 

b) Community Complex

A meeting would be held on 16 December following the Planning meeting so that a tender document could be drafted.

c) Local Development Framework

Cllr Ash reported that the Issues and Options report had just been received and a meeting would be called in the new year to consider the Council’s response.

d) Street Cleanliness

Cllr Taylor reported that he was looking at the “Don’t Drop It” pack. He further reported that a recent survey carried out showed the public to be very happy with the response rate in East Devon.

351.  To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Ash asked Members to consider the vacancies left by the death of Cllr Tratt. Members offered to fill these vacancies as follows :

Cllr Casson : Scouts; St John Ambulance

Cllr Corke : Honiton Festival

Cllr Boom : Millennium Green

Cllr Ash also noted that Cllr McNally had offered to liaise on CCTv matters.

Allotments

The Clerk reported that she was waiting for a response from Devon County Council on the Honiton Bottom Road site but in the meantime she had been working with East Devon District Council on a planned small allotment site for residents of Phillips Square. Cllr Casson proposed that the Clerk should apply for £6785 under the Changing Spaces – Local Food programme of the National Lottery. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and WAS RESOLVED.
Senior Council

Cllr Whitlock reported that there had been no progress with the request for a direct bus service to Exeter. However the Senior Council was negotiating with the bus company regarding a diversion of the existing bus so that it would go either to the front of the hospital or to the Park and Ride so that another bus could be accessed to the hospital. Currently hospital appointments were being missed and the hospital was also anxious for fewer cars to use its car park. Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Town Council support the Senior Council by writing to Devon County Council and also that the Town Council write to both Axminster and Ottery St Mary Councils to ask for their support. This was seconded by Cllr Casson and WAS RESOLVED.
Signed Chair
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Tourist Information Centre

Cllr Morgan reported that she had attended her first meeting and expected to be able to give a full report after Christmas.

Youth Liaison

Cllr Holloway reported that the recent Youth Arts Day had been very successful with residents of all ages enjoying the event. She asked that thanks be given to Dan Barton and Angela Blackmore and it was agreed that the Clerk should write on behalf of the Town Council to thank them for their contribution and support. 

352.  The Acting Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm

Signed Chair
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